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SPECIAL COMMITTEE ON CONTEXT SENSITIVE STREETS MINUTES
December 12, 2012
4:00 p.m.
Location:  City Council Chamber, 1st floor, City Hall – St. James Building; 117 West Duval Street

In attendance:  Council Members Lori Boyer (Chair), Doyle Carter, Don Redman and Greg Anderson
Excused: Council Members Kimberly Daniels, 
Also: Dylan Reingold – General Counsel’s office; Jeff Clements – City Council Research Division,  Philip Zamarron – Legislative Services Division; Calvin Burney, James Reed, Soliman Salem – Planning and Development Department; Jim Robinson, Bill Joyce  – Public Works Department; James Nealis– ECA; Melody Bishop – Downtown Investment Authority board; Chris Ledew – FDOT; Philip Bors – Action Living By Design/University of North Carolina
Meeting Convened: 4:08 p.m.
Chairwoman Boyer convened the meeting and noted that the committee’s discussions to date have produced three proposed ordinances.  The first, which authorizes greater use of angled parking, has been introduced to Council, as has the second which clarifies and updates the City’s sidewalk construction code.  Ms. Boyer distributed copies of a proposed third ordinance that would create the position of bicycle/pedestrian coordinator in the Planning and Development Department.
Chris Ledew – FDOT: Beaver Street Road Diet Concept
Mr. Ledew made a presentation to the committee on a proposal the FDOT is developing for bicycle- and pedestrian-friendly changes to the configuration of Beaver Street during an upcoming rebuilding process.  Beaver Street (US 90) will be completely rebuilt from sidewalk to sidewalk between McDuff Avenue and Stockton Street, and will be repaved from Stockton Street to Ocean Street downtown.  The McDuff to Stockton rebuild project will begin in 2015 while the repaving project from Stockton to Ocean Street will be further in the future.
The FDOT engineering section is considering a proposal to reduce the 4-lane section of Beaver Street (currently four 10-foot travel lanes) to a 3-lane section with one 12-foot travel lane in each direction, one 12-foot center turn lane, bike lanes on each side, and new curbs, gutters and sidewalks.  The design has been pilot tested in other parts of Florida, and there is a project in Tampa that is very similar to the Beaver Street proposal.  The FDOT’s calculations show that the proposed 3-lane configuration can handle up to 20,000 vehicle trips per day, which will serve Beaver Street for a number of years into the future, will cause only slight intersection delays, will slightly reduce the average speed on the roadway, and will substantially reduce accidents, which are prevalent on that stretch of roadway.
Mr. Ledew explained how the proposed bike lanes on Beaver Street would tie in to existing bike lanes on McDuff Avenue and could, with some additional extensions, connect to the S-Line trail at Myrtle Avenue, which would provide a continuous bike trail from Riverside to Springfield.  He also explained the FDOT’s interest in developing interconnections of existing bike lanes, including the Baldwin rail/trail, re-striping the Acosta Bridge for bike lanes that would connect to shared bus/bike lanes on Riverplace Boulevard, and the installation of markings for “sharrows” (shared vehicle and bike lanes) on several roads in Mandarin.  James Reed, the Planning and Development Department’s bicycle coordinator, heartily endorsed the proposal.  

Mr. Ledew explained that the FDOT engineering staff will be making a presentation on the project to the FDOT’s district management the first week of January and welcomes the City’s input and endorsement before that time.  The committee discussed how best to express its support for the project, given that City Council will not meet again before the FDOT’s meeting in early January.  Ms. Boyer suggested that the members of the Context Sensitive Streets Committee take it upon themselves to individually express their support to the FDOT district leadership.  Council Member Carter pledged to take the concept to the North Florida TPA board, of which he is a member, at their next meeting.  Mr. Ledew answered questions about potentially available federal safety funding and the cost/benefit analysis that is required to qualify for use of those funds.  Public Works Director Jim Robinson urged that the FDOT meet with the businesses along that stretch of Beaver Street to explain the project and seek their input.  They may have suggestions particularly related to their businesses (truck turning patterns, etc.) that might be important to incorporate in the planning process.
Motion (Redman): the Context Sensitive Streets Committee expresses its support for the proposed Beaver Street Road Diet Concept as described, and will introduce a resolution of support to the City Council in January – approved 4-0.

Philip Bors – Active Living By Design/University of North Carolina
Mr. Bors, a project officer for Active Living By Design, an affiliate of the North Carolina Institute for Public Health and the University of North Carolina’s Gillings School of Global Public Health, explained that he was in Jacksonville for a Healthy Kids Healthy Communities Jacksonville event and had been asked by the Chair to attend the meeting and provide imput.  Mr. Bors strongly encouraged the promotion of pedestrian- and bike-friendly travel options as crucial to promoting better public health and said that at least 49 other cities in the U.S. are working on similar “complete streets” or “context-sensitive streets” proposals to make walking, biking and public transit use safer and more attractive and thereby encourage more physical activity and less reliance on vehicular travel for any and all travel needs.  He noted that the 50 state departments of transportation and the Federal Highway Administration are all beginning to include community health matrices in their transportation planning process and shifting away from total concentration on moving the maximum number of vehicles at the highest speeds.  Mr. Bors answered questions from the committee about in-street pedestrian crossing warning signs and about the composition of the committee that would draft the context-specific guidelines.  He suggested a multi-tiered structure with technical experts at one level and then a broader level with participants representing such interests as bikes and pedestrians, the disabled community, transit riders, the business community, health experts, and others.
Bicycle/pedestrian coordinator legislation
Ms. Boyer explained that her intention in crafting the qualifications in the legislation was to create a senior planner/planner III-level position in the Development Services Division of the Planning and Development Department that would attract candidates with a fairly high level of skill and experience who could effectively and forcefully argue the case for bicycle- and pedestrian-friendly policies and projects, sometimes in the face of opposition or skepticism from engineers with other priorities.  Planning and Development Director Calvin Burney and James Reed approved the proposed position qualifications.  Funding will either need to be found from some source to amend the Planning Department’s budget for FY12-13 if Council approves this ordinance and wants to fill the position immediately, or will need to be a part of the FY13-14 budget process to become effective next year.
The first January meeting of the committee will refine the bicycle/pedestrian coordinator legislation and will review the first draft of the vision document for context sensitive streets.
Public comment
None
Meeting adjourned:  5:18 p.m.

Minutes: 
Jeff Clements, Council Research Division 

  
 12.13.12     Posted: 1:00 p.m.
Tape: 
  
Special Committee on Context Sensitive Streets  12.12.12


  
Legislative Services Division

PAGE  
3

